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November 5, 2015 

Fairfax County Planning Commission 
Attn: Tysons Committee 
12000 Government Center Parkway, Suite 300 
Fairfax, Virginia 22035 

RE: Tysons Comprehensive Plan Amendment 

Dear Planning Commissioners: 

On behalf of the Tysons Partnership, I am writing to thank you for all of your efforts in 
updating and improving the Comprehensive Plan for Tysons. Overall, the Partnership 
is supportive of many of the proposed changes and expects that the new text will 
successfully guide the future redevelopment and ongoing revitalization of Tysons. 
However, we respectfully submit for your consideration some editorial tweaks and 
certain key changes that we believe will help refine and clarify the guidance you’ve 
already put forth. 

For example, we understand that the updated Conceptual Land Use Map in the 
Land Use section was updated to reflect approved development plans; however, 
the inclusion of all approved parks and public facilities on a map that is intended to 
be a planning guide could render future development plans or proffered condition 
amendment applications out of conformance with the Comprehensive Plan. We 
respectfully submit that planned land uses and approved parks/public facilities 
should be depicted on separate maps and annotated accordingly. In addition, and 
also in the Land Use section, we’ve proposed several changes to the phasing 
guidance in order to clarify and appropriately time the triggers for transportation 
improvements and programs, while still carrying forward the County’s critical 
message that redevelopment proposals will need to accommodate transportation 
and infrastructure improvements, achieve trip reduction objectives and help change 
travel patterns to the greatest extent feasible. 

Of considerable importance is the revision to the discussion of the Initial 
Development Level (“IDL”). The IDL was included in the 2010 Plan as a means of 
addressing the need to phase development to needed transportation 
improvements. Since 2010, the FCDOT has undertaken numerous studies and the 
Board has adopted policies to fund the needed improvements, including the Grid of 
Streets Transportation Fund, the Tysons-wide Transportation Fund and the Tysons 
Service District. Since the IDL is no longer applicable, it would be appropriate to 
delete the section of IDL in its entirety. The continued inclusion of this language giving 
the history of why an IDL was originally included will be confusing going forward. The 
Comprehensive Plan is intended to be a forward-looking plan and not an historic 
document. The definition of an IDL and its implementation is very confusing and 
could have a chilling effect on the development of Tysons under the Plan. In 
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addition, it was the understanding of land owners that once the policies were in 
place to fund necessary transportation improvements, an IDL would no longer be 
necessary and would be deleted from the Comprehensive Plan. 

In the Transportation section of the Area Wide Guidance, we’ve highlighted certain 
areas of concern and proposed modifications to the text in accordance with 
recommendations from our expert consultants and direction given by the Planning 
Commission’s Tysons Sub-Committee. For example, we note that during its review of 
the Transportation section, the Sub-Committee took issue with the concept of adding 
lanes to the Dulles Toll Road; specifically, the members were concerned about the 
practicality of making that improvement. In addition, and of supreme importance to 
Partnership members, is the Table 7A and 7B funding guidance. It has become clear 
to us that, despite the large sums of money already accumulating in the County’s 
coffers for completion of the grid of streets, it is unlikely those funds will be used for 
condemnation of missing links, as contemplated during the 2010 Comprehensive 
Plan review. As a result, the Partnership feels strongly that zoning applications’ 
required contributions should be recalculated to exclude costs for the County’s 
acquisition of right-of-way from those properties where, according to the 
Comprehensive Plan, no redevelopment is planned or occurring. 

Furthermore, it is unclear whether and when the transportation improvements listed in 
Table 7B will be required to come on-line or by whom they will be paid. We suggest 
that the County identify funding sources for those improvements other than the 
already over-burdened development community. 

Enclosed please find the latest Staff proposed version of Plan revisions with the 
Partnership changes and comments added. You will see proposed changes 
sprinkled through the Land Use, Transportation and Environmental Stewardship 
sections of the Comprehensive Plan, which were submitted by the individual 
members of the Partnership and their consultants and then compiled so as to be 
presented to you in one comprehensive package. We would be happy to provide 
additional information or comment upon request. 

Again, many thanks for your tireless efforts to make Tysons the dynamic, highly 
sought-after, urban environment that it is quickly becoming. We are excited to 
watch it all unfold. 

Sincerely, 

Michael A. Caplin 
President 

cc:  Chairman and members of the Fairfax County Board of Supervisors 
Fred R. Selden, Director, Fairfax County Department of Planning and Zoning 
Barbara A. Byron, Director, Fairfax County Office of Community Revitalization 
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